
Rejection is Protection
Last week I got a text from my son: “Mom, I’m in Nairobi
[Kenya]. Please pray they let me in Burundi tomorrow, I just
heard they may not be issuing visas at the airport tomorrow
like last year.” Well, they didn’t. He had to fly back to
Nairobi to get a visa through the American embassy, a process
that added days and expense to his plans. We prayed and God
said no—or, more accurately, “Not yet.” Eventually he was able
to get the visa, enter the central African country and visit
with coffee growers.

God had closed the door for what turned out to be a few very
dangerous days. When we asked Him to open the door to Kevin,
He said no.

But “rejection is protection.” Kevin learned that while he was
traveling and running around Nairobi trying to get his visa,
murderous violence had been exploding in Burundi. It was quite
possible that as an outsider, he might have been seen as a spy
or an aid to opposition forces in that extremely volatile
country. God’s closed door, as disappointing as it was, was
His loving protection. (Which continued on my son’s trip: he
flew out of Paris just hours before the Nov. 13 attacks, after
which  the  president  closed  the  borders  and  shut  down
international  flights.)

Rejection is protection when God is sovereign. And He always
is.

His “no” feels like rejection because we don’t get what we
want, but there’s always a bigger story at play.

In 2002 I was invited to speak at women’s retreat in Germany
and immediately said yes. “Don’t you want to pray about it?”
our pastor friend asked with a smile. “Oops. Yes, I supposed I
should.”  So  I  did—and  within  an  hour  I  had  a  strong,
unmistakable unsettledness in my spirit, a lack of peace that
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all but shouted “NO!!!” That made absolutely no sense to me,
and with deep regret I told our friend that for whatever
reason, God had said no. But it made perfect sense six months
later when, during the weekend of that women’s retreat, my
husband was hurt in a serious car wreck. God knew I needed to
be home instead of Europe. His “no” was love; His rejection
was protection.

(By the way, when I was privileged to speak at that church’s
retreat in 2013 and 2014, I showed a picture of my husband’s
totaled car. I wanted them to see evidence of God’s loving
sovereignty in play.)

My friend Ann ran for the school board in her city and lost. A
wise spiritual director, helping her process the “ouch” of
this  disappointment,  was  the  one  who  pointed  out  that
sometimes  rejection  is  protection.  Ann  tells  me  she  has
probably used that phrase a hundred times in responding to
people’s stories of God’s closed doors and answers to prayer
that weren’t what they wanted.

How many times have we wept over relationships that didn’t
work out, only to realize later how disastrous they would have
been? Or, if we were already involved with that person, we
would have missed meeting and marrying our spouse?

Garth  Brooks  made  this  concept  famous  with  his  song
“Unanswered Prayers,” which I would argue is a great name for
a song but lousy theology because “no” and “not yet” are
answers to prayer!

Rejection  stinks.  It  always  does.  But  it  usually  means
protection because God is a good, good Father who’s always
looking out for us.

 

This blog post originally appeared at



blogs.bible.org/engage/sue_bohlin/rejection_is_protection on
November 17, 2015.
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The American family has been in trouble for some time, but it
is often difficult to provide a clear statistical picture of
what is happening. Dr. Patrick Fagan at the Family Research
Council has put together an Index of Belonging and Rejection
that might be the best tool yet to help us understand what is
happening to children in these families.

Only  45  percent  of  American  children  have  spent  their
childhood in an intact family. The study defines an intact
family as one in which a biological mother and father remain
legally married to one another since before or around the time
of their child’s birth.

Let’s look at the other part of the index. The first part is
belonging.  The  second  part  is  rejection.  When  we  look  at
American teenagers and their parents we see that 55 percent of
the  teenagers’  parents  have  rejected  each  other,  either
through divorce, separation, or choosing not to marry.

Patrick Fagan warns that “American society is dysfunctional,
characterized by a faulty understanding of the male-female
relationship.” He goes on to explain the individual children,
as well as communities, suffer the consequences of a “culture
of rejection in American homes.”

There are some ethnic and regional differences. Asian-American
children are most likely to live in intact families. African-
American children are least likely. And children living in the
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South are more likely to live in intact families.

Broken homes lead to broken hearts and a disturbing increase
in social problems. These include higher levels of poverty,
unemployment,  welfare  dependency,  domestic  abuse,  child
neglect, delinquency, crime, drug abuse, academic failure, and
unmarried teen pregnancy and childbearing.

A nation’s strength depends upon the strength of its families.
This new index illustrates once again in a very powerful way
that the strength of the American family is waning. Churches
and  Christian  organizations  need  to  do  what  they  can  to
strengthen families through preaching, teaching, and programs.
I’m Kerby Anderson, and that’s my point of view.


